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Cover photo:  In November 2009 the Society purchased at auction circa 1845 portraits of 

Willard and Charlotte Clough of Hopkinton painted by well-known 19th-century itinerant artist 

Horace Bundy.  The portraits had belonged to Nan McNicholas of Hopkinton, who had 

acquired them years ago from the Clough family home on Route 103.  The portraits had never 

been cleaned or treated, but other than a small hole in Willard’s portrait, were in excellent 

condition.  The Society has had the portraits professionally cleaned and conserved, and they will 

be unveiled at our Annual Meeting on Sunday, April 18, 2010.  The paintings will also be part 

of our summer exhibit featuring the Society’s wonderful collection of Hopkinton family portraits, 

and the stories they tell. 



2009 Dedication 
 

With both great pride and gratitude we dedicate the 2009 Annual Report to Gene and 

Anne Slusser, long-time friends and benefactors to the Hopkinton Historical Society. 
 

Gene grew up in a family passionate about radio and aviation and in 1942, at the age of 

20, he left his native Colorado and traveled east to accept a position at MIT’s Radiation 

Laboratory working on the development of radar.  The successful development of this 
technology, as history indicates, would help to “change the course of the war.”  Also 

while at MIT Gene met and married Anne Longley, who would become his life-long 

partner. 
 

In 1953 Gene and Anne moved to the Concord area where he helped to found 

Northeast Electronics Corporation.  They moved into a home just outside of 

Hopkinton Village and while Gene concentrated on building the business, Anne was busy 

raising their young family and contributing her limited spare time to the welfare of their 

church, our schools and our community. 
 

In 1958 Gene left Northeast Electronics in order to found Aerotronic Associates, a 

company initially dedicated to the development of test equipment for the photographic 

industry.  Over time the company grew in both size and scope, employing over 250 

people in Contoocook in the early 1980s and gaining a reputation for being a leading 

designer and premier provider of semiconductor and semiconductor-module test 

systems.  Under Gene’s guidance the company became a great success. 
 

In the meantime the family moved into the large, beautiful colonial in Hopkinton Village 

directly across the street from the “Antiquarian Society” and Anne maintained her busy 

schedule as mother, wife, partner and citizen.  One of Anne’s most significant 

contributions to our town was the founding of Dial-a-Ride, which provides much-

needed transportation to our senior citizens to this day. 
 

Upon retirement Gene and Anne began to devote both time and treasure to the 

institutions that comprise the fabric of Hopkinton and the greater Concord area 

generally.  Their church, the Concord Hospital, the Concord VNA Center, the 

Hopkinton Teen Center and, of course, the Slusser Senior Center have all been 

beneficiaries of their remarkable 

generosity.  The Hopkinton 

Historical Society has also long 

been an interest of theirs.  They 

have generously donated in the 

past, and their recent donation of 

$100,000 to the Society’s 

Preservation Fund will help 

protect our most valuable asset, 

the beautiful and historically 

important Long Memorial Building.     

 

Thank you, Gene and Anne. 



Statement of Purpose 
 

The purpose of the New Hampshire Antiquarian Society [doing business as Hopkinton 

Historical Society], a not-for-profit organization, is to investigate, collect, preserve, and 

communicate whatever may relate to the history of the Town of Hopkinton and its people.  To 

fulfill this purpose, the Society shall collect, maintain, interpret, and make available to the public 

such books, papers, artifacts, and related materials as may serve to document or illuminate the 

town’s history.  In addition, the Society recognizes a responsibility to promote and disseminate 

the study and understanding of Hopkinton and New Hampshire history through scholarly 

inquiry, exhibitions, programs, and publications. 

  HHS Bylaws 

 

 

Board of Trustees 
 

President 

Robert Wilson 
 

Past President 

Kathryn Thesing 
 

Secretary 

Robert Eddy 
 

Roxanne Benzel 

Janet Bloom 

Carol Duston 

Carol Hooper 

Don Lane 

Mary Leadbeater 

Scott Metzger 
Fred Pilch 

Bruce Salsbury 
 

Honorary Trustees 

Alan Hall 

Rose Hanson 
 

Executive Director 

Heather Mitchell 
 

Administrative Assistant 

Nancy Jo Chabot 
 



President’s Report 
 

For the Hopkinton Historical Society, this was no ordinary year, to say the least.  Your 

Board of Trustees made some significant decisions that enhance the collections, 

increased the visibility of the Society, and embarked upon a campaign to stabilize the 

financial impact of the Long Building’s on-going maintenance.  The Board welcomed a 

new Trustee, Scott Metzger, and sadly accepted the resignation of our Treasurer, Karen 

Mayo.  Her contributions of putting into place sound financial controls will stand us in 

good stead for many years to come. 

 

Our collections, which tell the story of Hopkinton’s people, grew with the addition of 

the wagon now on permanent display in our main gallery.  Its restoration, thanks to Carl 

Goodman, Lee Wilder, and Tom O’Donnell, creates a wonderful example of how goods 

and people were transported between Hopkinton and Concord in the last quarter of 

the 19th century.  Two important mid-19th century portraits by Horace Bundy of Willard 

and Charlotte Clough, whose house still stands on Rte. 103, were acquired at auction 

and underwent conservation using monies from our Collections Committee.  Added to 

our already outstanding collection of Hopkinton family portraits, these painting give the 
Society an unusually fine representation of itinerant artists working in NH. 

 

The Society’s programs during the year were outstanding.  The 2009 summer exhibit, 

“Hopkinton’s Attic:  150 Years of Collecting History,” highlighted the improbable 

diversity of Hopkinton’s material culture.  From Native American artifacts to musical 

instruments, memorabilia from an art colony to grisly murder weapons, and military 

uniforms to 2008 gubernatorial and presidential campaign material, visitors could not 

help being impressed with Hopkinton’s unique history.  Our first Cemetery Walk was 

exceptionally well received and drew large crowds on the two days it was held, even on 

the one day that saw Hopkinton’s first day of snow.  Another successful “Tomorrow’s 

Masterpieces Annual Art Show & Sale” capped off the year.  Finally, after months of 

planning, Past-President Kathy Thesing directed the creation and implementation of a 

new sign to replace the deteriorating one that has now become a part of our collection 

of old Hopkinton display signs.  The new sign, made by Russ Aubertin of Advantage 

Signs, includes our new logo designed by Jenifer Dexter.  The sign, installed in March, 

will serve our needs for years to come. 

 

The Trustees launched the Long Memorial Building Preservation Fund this past year to 

raise a minimum of $150,000 as a board-directed fund, the income from which will be 

used for on-going maintenance of the building that houses our collections.  I am pleased 

to announce that every board member has made a pledge to the campaign, which, with 

a lead gift from Eugene and Anne Slusser, and two other named gifts, now stands in 

excess of $140,000.  I am confident that our goal will be met and substantially exceeded 

when the campaign is completed at the end of this calendar year.  Our stewardship of 

the collections depends upon housing them in a manner that preserves them to the 

highest possible standards.  You, our members, should expect nothing less. 

 



Finally, I want to publicly thank our Executive Director Heather Mitchell and Assistant 

Nancy Jo Chabot for their outstanding work on our behalf this year.  Not only do they 

manage the institution, they also direct the activities of our volunteers (without whom 

the Society could not function), plan the exhibits and publication, greet the public, help 

our visitors with tours, research, and an updated web site, they even paint the walls.  

We are so fortunate to have such a great team at 300 Main Street. 

 

Sincerely, 

Dr. Robert O. Wilson 

President, Board of Trustees 



Executive Director’s Report 
 

The Hopkinton Historical Society celebrated its 150th anniversary in 2009, and what a 

busy and eventful year it was!  The Society featured three exhibits, including “Sounds 

from the Past: Music and Instruments from the Antiquarian Collection;” “Hopkinton’s 

Attic: 150 Years of Collecting History;” and “Telling the Story: People and Objects from 

the Old Hopkinton Cemetery Walk.”   

 

In conjunction with the exhibits the Society offered several programs, including a lecture 

and performance by Andy Wilson on the Society’s newly-restored Abraham Prescott 

double bass during our annual meeting in April; a lecture by local author Howard 

Mansfield on the meaning of the things we save in June; and a presentation by the New 

England Document Conservation Center on the Society’s recently-conserved 1811 

James Wilson globe in August. 

 

In addition to our Annual Appeal, the Society held two fundraisers in 2009: a Cemetery 

Walk through the Old Hopkinton Cemetery in September, and our 19th Annual Art 

Show and Sale “Tomorrow’s Masterpieces” held from September to December.  
Directed by Christine Hamm, the Cemetery Walk attracted more than 200 people and 

helped raise more than $1,000 for the Society.  The Art Show featured works by more 

than 50 local artists, and raised more than $2,200 for the Society.  

 

Other 2009 activities included restoration of the Abraham Prescott double bass, 

conservation of a rare 1811 James Wilson globe, installation of the “Hopkinton & 

Concord” wagon in our second floor gallery, and reprinting A Walk Through Two Villages, 

a pictorial history of Hopkinton.  Additional events included a Volunteer Tea in 

February; a talk by Art Show Curator Parker Potter in November; a needle felting 

workshop by textile artist Marcy Schepker in November; a guitar performance by Henry 

Merrow and Geordie MacDonald for the Art Show’s “Last Chance Night” in December; 

and a Holiday Family Program with local mosaic artist Lizz Van Saun in December.   

 

Our volunteers play an important role in fulfilling the Society’s mission to collect, 

preserve, and exhibit items relevant to the Town of Hopkinton.  Last year more than 50 

people volunteered their time at the Society, helping with everything from yard work, to 

photography, to data entry.  If you are interested in volunteering, please give us a call. 

 

In addition to our exhibits and programs, the Historical Society offers genealogical and 

historical research to the public.  We have copies of abstracted deeds and vital records, 

information on many family histories, town reports, and state papers available for 

research purposes.  The Society is contacted frequently for information from people 

around the country.  

 

Finally, located across the street from the Cracker Barrel Store is Chase Park, which is 

owned by the Historical Society.  It is a lovely garden cared for by volunteers Inge Eddy, 

Jackie Rietveld, Debbie Monroe, Peg Kimball, Ben Wilson and Green Horizon 



Landscaping.  With its seasonal plantings and granite bench, it is a great spot to sit and 

enjoy a lunch or to just simply watch life go by. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Heather Mitchell 

Executive Director 



Collections Committee 
 

Thanks to the generosity of members and friends, in 2009 we were able to acquire a 

number of items which add to our impressive collection and understanding of 

Hopkinton’s history. 

 

The following items were accessioned by the Collections Committee in 2009: 

 
2009.4 Book, “Laughter in the Shadows,” (2009) by former Hopkinton resident, Stuart 

Methven.   

Gift of Mary Leadbeater 

2009.5 Collection of political buttons and ephemera collected over the years by Audrey 

Gardner.   

Gift of Audrey Gardner 

2009.6 Items pertaining to the Harold Martin School 50th Anniversary celebration. 

 Gift of Harold Martin School 

2009.7 2009 ephemera, including:  candy bar wrappers from “Inauguration 2009;” candy bar 

wrapper from 2009 Antiquarian Society volunteer tea; and program from 2009 

Congregational Church variety show.   

Gift of Heather Mitchell 

2009.8 “Herrick’s Instrumental Preceptor,” reprint of 1807 original.   

Gift of Jim Sindelar and Dan Dustin 

2009.9 Lawn sign from 2008 political campaigns:  Jeanne Shaheen for U.S. Senate; 

Obama/Biden for President/VP.   

Gift of Carol Duston 

2009.10 Reference book, “New Hampshire Old House & Barn Resource Directory,” (2007).   

Gift of Carol Hooper 

2009.11 Book, “The Abenaki,” (1989) by Colin Calloway.   

Gift of Heather Mitchell 

2009.12 Hand-made book, “Our Trip to the N.H. Antiquarian Society,” from 2006 Harold 

Martin School class.   

Gift of Harold Martin School 

2009.13 Sheet music, words and music by Hopkinton resident, Lt. Col. Arthur Edwards.   

Gift of Eloise F. Perry 

2009.14 Book, “The Laws of the State of New Hampshire,” (1830), published by Isaac Long, Jr., 

Hopkinton, N.H.   

Gift of Stephen B. Guay 

2009.16 Pencil, political souvenir, “John H. Lynch Governor.”   

Gift of Lily Mitchell, who received it as a 4th grade student on a class trip to the State 

House in Concord 

2009.17 Items from 2008 political campaign:  McCain/Palin lawn sign and bumper sticker.   

Gift of Don Lane 

2009.18 Letters and envelopes with Contoocook and Hopkinton postmarks, 1850s-1900s.   

Gift of Philip Cole 

2009.19 Postcard depicting dugout canoe found in “Cloughs Pond,” with note from Arthur 

Duston who was one of the finders.  This canoe is now part of the collections of the 

Hopkinton Historical Society.   

Gift of Audrey Gardner, who found this card in Maine 



2009.20 Two photos (digital) taken during Barack Obama’s campaign visit to Hopkinton, 

Sept. 12, 2008.   

Photos by Heather Mitchell, for the Hopkinton Historical Society 

2009.21 Music CD, “Woody Roberts All Star Band,” of Hopkinton.   

Gift of Woody Roberts, in Memory of Bernie Batchelder 

2009.22 Historical Atlas, “The Old Maps of Merrimack Co., N.H., in 1892.”   

Gift of Lowell Monroe 

2009.23 Clough family and Cloughville related items:  “At Josylvia Lake” poem, published 

c.1916/17; and 1851/2 receipt signed by Charles Clough.   

Gift of Ruthie White, a Clough family descendant 

2009.24 Handwritten cookbooks, found in a Hopkinton attic, including one from the Patch 

family.   

Gift of Mary Lyn Ray 

2009.25 Photographs of the Conant Silk Mill of Contoocook, and the Conant family, c. 

1890s-1910s.   

Gift of Blanche Conant Roberts 

2009.26 Bust of woman’s head, terra cotta, found by donor while diving in the Contoocook 

River off of Burrage Rd., adjacent to the historical marker for the Capt. John Putney 

House.   

Gift of Robert H. Macneil 

2009.27 Advertising Booklet, “The Perkins Inn, Hopkinton, N.H.,” c. 1898.   

Gift of Carl Goodman 

2009.28 Typed letter, dated 1917, from 4th Canadian Division School to H. E. Fisher, 

Boston, thanking them for donation of "Contoocook" socks used by servicemen 

during World War I.   

Gift of Jim Kotanchik 

2009.29 Blueprint map of College Hill Rd. area in western Hopkinton.  Original map made by 

E.N. Roberts of Concord, N.H., and includes details about deed history of 

properties on the map.   

Gift of Gail Hayden 

2009.30 Several issues of "Year Book of the Contoocook Woman's Club, Contoocook, 

N.H.," includes program, list of members, by-laws, etc.   

Found in Collections 

2009.31 Object and photos pertaining to inventions by Hopkinton resident, Shep Wilder:  

package of “Drivent,” aluminum tubes; photograph of the “SitzSki;” photograph of 

the “SitzSki” in use; photograph of the “Dol-Fin” with Leland Wilder in photo.   

Gift of Polly Wilder and Sue Mitchell 

2009.32 Postcards of Hopkinton scenes.   

Exchange from the Dunbarton Historical Awareness Committee 

2009.34 Calendars, 2008 and 2009 editions of the “Hopkinton Rotary Community Art Calendar.”   

2009.35 “Hopkinton Master Plan 2002”  

Gift of Alan Hall, in Memory of Merry Gilpin Hall 

2009.36 Calendar, 2001 edition of “Hopkinton Rotary Club Historical Calendar.”   

Gift of Carol Duston 

2009.37 Unpublished manuscript, “Country Memories,” (2003) by Larry Boutwell.  Photocopied 

with permission of the author 



2009.38 Collection of Hopkinton items that originally belonged to Lena Mitchell of Warner; 

found in the home of Lena’s granddaughter, including:  postcards (most of which are 

from Everett J. Mitchell of Contoocook to his sister Lena); newspaper clippings; a 

survey map of camps and docks in Hopkinton, including Broad Cove; and a 

bicentennial map of Hopkinton.   

Gift of Faith L. Anderson and Hope Lee Dunn, in Memory of Annie Belle Bartlett 

2009.39 Announcement on new operators at Gould Hill Farm, 2009.   

Gift of Mary Leadbeater, in Memory of Edward and Lucille Leadbeater 

2009.40 Keychain, imprinted, “Dodd Insurance Agency,” found at the former Lilac Lane 

home of Spencer and Gladys Dodd.   

Gift of Scott and Patti Cass Smith 

2009.41 Native American stone tools, with history of being found while exactions were 

taking place to pave Rt. 127, in the 1930s.  The tools were given to Don Rice’s 

father, who was then selectman.   

Gift of Don and Millie Rice, in Memory of Neal J. Rice 

2009.42 Splint basket with history of being given in trade to Ebenezer Morrill of 

Contoocook, by a Native American woman who lived along the Contoocook River.   

Gift of Larry and Dolly Boutwell 

2009.43 Painting of Baptist Church on Main St. in Hopkinton Village, by Gladys N. Pierson 

Dodd (1894-1975), of Hopkinton.  Painting found in the Lilac Lane former residence 

of the artist.   

Gift of Scott and Patti Cass Smith 

2009.44 Two framed photographs of machines manufactured by Aerotronic Associates, 

Contoocook N.H.   

2009.45 Hat, military-style, c. 1895, found at the former College Hill Rd. home of Hon. 

Grovenor Austin Curtice (1842-1907).   

Gift of Gail Hayden, in Memory of Perry Hayden 

2009.46 Brooch and letters belonging to Grace Fletcher (first wife of Daniel Webster), of 

Hopkinton.   

Gift of Judith Grocott and Robert W. Hawkes, in Memory of Grace Leavitt Hawkes 

2009.47 Pocket watch, with watch paper of “John Whittle / Clock & Watch Maker / 

Hopkinton, N.H.”. John Whittle (c.1782-1808) is believed to be the first reported 

clock/watchmaker in Hopkinton.   

Hopkinton Historical Society Purchase   

2009.48 Physician’s Platform Scale, made c.1900-1920, used in Hopkinton first by Dr. 

Wallace Tarbell, and second by Dr. Howard Lightfoot, who served as physician for 

Contoocook from 1946-1986.   

Gift of Jean Lightfoot 

2009.49 Several items from the Contoocook Grange:  Contoocook Grange sign; “Patron of 

Husbandry” Grange membership certificates; framed photos of Grange officers and 

servicemen; list of property owned by the Grange; and sheet music from the Grange 

Hall.   

Gift of the Contoocook Grange 

2009.50 Photo collages of Contoocook farmer’s market and Contoocook Riverway.  

Gift of the artist, Audrey Gardner 

2009.51 Lawn sign from 2008 Hilary Clinton political campaign.   

Gift of Carol Duston 

2009.52 Map of Hopkinton, framed.  Data from 1978 Hopkinton Master Plan.   

Gift of Lowell Monroe 



2009.53 Tee-shirt, with print for 50 year celebration of Leadbeater family ownership of 

Gould Hill Farm.   

Gift of Mary Leadbeater, Given in Memory of Edward and Lucille Leadbeater 

2009.54 Items relating to The Perkins Inn, Hopkinton, NH:  Post Card, addressed to Horace 

G. Chase in 1907, with text that describes the fire that burned The Perkins Inn; and 

advertising booklet, “The Perkins Inn, Hopkinton, N.H.”   

Gift of Scott Metzger 

2009.55 Scrap book pages with Hopkinton clippings from the 1960s and 1970s, compiled by 

Carolyn Brunel Wallace.   

Gift of Alan Hall 

 

Collections Committee members:  Beth Bloomquist, Rosemary Dougal, Audrey 

Gardner, Glendora Hutson, Nancy Miner, Shirley Watson, and Dr. Robert Wilson 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Carol Duston 

Chairperson 

 

 

Cataloging Project 
 

Thanks to the diligent collecting of its founding members, the generous donations by 

members and area residents, and the selective purchases of the Collections Committee, 

the Society owns more than 5,000 artifacts, nearly 700 books, as well as a sizable 

collection of letters, diaries, photographs, and ephemera.  As part of our on-going 

cataloging project, Lynn Clark, along with volunteers Beth Bissonnette and Beth 

Bloomquist, continue to document objects to enter the information into our electronic 

database.   
 

In addition to our on-going cataloging of objects, we also began cataloging textiles, glass 

plate negatives, and over-sized ephemera in 2009.  Having information about these 

collections in our database will help us more easily cross-reference items and give us a 

richer understanding of our collections. 

 

This database base has proved it usefulness in searching for object information for 

general inquires, exhibit planning, and collections management.  Since 2005 when the 

project began, nearly 3,000 of the Antiquarian Society’s 5,000+ artifacts have been 

cataloged, as well as nearly 100 textile items, 670 images, and 280 ephemera items.   

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Heather Mitchell 

Executive Director 



Hopkinton Historical Society 
Income Statement 

January through December 2009 

 

     

January - 

December 

2009 

Ordinary Income/Expense  

 Income   

  Fundraising 19,375.00 

  Special Events Revenue 5,432.50 

  Dwyer Fund Revenue 775.77 

  Committee Program Income 1,170.00 

  Other Program Income 1,788.20 

  Gifts  1,327.27 

  Investment Income 9,282.02 

  Other Revenue 1,000.00 

 Total Income 40,150.76 

      

 Expense  

  Fundraising Expenses 2,848.24 

  Special Events Expenses 5,436.36 

  Committee Program Expenses 24,596.96 

  Other Program Expense 2,183.37 

  General and Administrative 25,304.59 

  Staff Expenses 32,918.40 

  Total Other Expense 7,234.93 

 Total Expense 93,287.92 

      

 Net Loss -53,137.16 



Hopkinton Historical Society 
Balance Sheet 

as of December 31, 2009 

 

Assets     

 Current Assets  

  Checking/Savings  

   Merrimack County SB checking 6,425.47 

   Petty Cash 100.00 

   Charles Schwab Money Market 143,036.55 

   Charles Schwab Restricted MM 1,143.49 

 Total Current Assets 150,705.51 

 Fixed Assets   

  Building Improvements 37,472.98 

  Office Computer Systems 6,210.84 

  Elevator Additions 220,987.00 

  Accumulated Depreciation -230,842.00 

 Total Fixed Assets 33,828.82 

 

Other 

Assets   

  Mutual Funds 252,249.42 

  Other Fund Assets 101,940.33 

   Equity Mutual/Restricted 6,357.44 

 Total Other Assets 360,547.19 

Total Assets  545,081.52 

      

 

 



List of Members 
as of December 31, 2009 

(new members indicated in bold) 

 

Life Members 

Kathleen Belko 

Craig Billingham 

Priscilla Bohanan 

Lisa Maria Booth 

Dr. Hunt & Lucy Breed 

Sarah Brown 

Philip Burnham 

William D. Chapin 

Ruth Clark 

Martha Corson 

Karen & David Dufault 

Shirley Dunlap 

Ron Emery 

Ellen Putney Fenstermaker 

Margaret Douglas Frank 

Robert L. V. French 

Jack & Ginny Friberg 

Peggy S. Grant 

Mac Hadley 

Alan N. Hall 

Pamela C. & Lindley H. Hall 

Christine Hamm 

Frank & Karen Harris 

Douglas & Martha Johnson 

Lynda A. Kimball 

Warren F. Kimball, Jr. 

Doris J. Kraemer 

Erick Leadbeater 

Mary Ann Lewis 

Dr. Susan & Gov. John Lynch 

Dean M. Owens 

Thomas Palazzi 

Catherine Pappas 

Melinda Payson 

Frederic R. Pilch 

Bayard F. Pope, Jr. 

Joseph & Margaret Ransmeier 

Bruce & Cindy Salsbury 

J. Michael Sanborn 

Eugene & Anne Slusser 

Patricia Susan Smith-Hogan 

Betsy Stefany 

Kurt & Elaine Swenson 

Nancy C. Wetterer 

Dr. Robert and Jill Wilson 

Thomas Worcester 

Susie & Gary York 

 

 

Benefactor Members 

Thomas & Karen Berry 

Ivan and Veva Mahoney 

 

 

Patron Members 

Thomas & Roxanne Benzel 

John & Pamela Blackford 

Joy & Roger Bloomfield 

Dr. Davis & Sandra Clark 

Arthur Clarke & Susan Sloan 

Philip B. Cole 

Thomas & Mildred Cushing 

Alan & Susan Davis 

Bill & Lyn Fenollosa 

Herbert S. French, Jr. 

William Chase Grant, Jr. 

Andre & Barbara Hurtgen 

Gay Gilpin Johnson 

John & Cynthia Madden 

Gregory & Jennifer Melkonian 

Scott & Lisa Metzger 

Arpy Saunders 

Frederic & Beth Upton 

Alderic & Alice Violette 

Donald & Susan Ware 

Binney & Bob Wells 

David & June Young 



Family Members 

Soren and Sandra Abildgaard 

Debbie Augustine & Ron Klemarczyk 

Frida & Thord Backe 

George & Maryjane Beardsley 

Peter & Gail Beckett 

Gregory & Dawn Berry 

Beth Bissonnette & Stuart Bronson 

Eliot & Janet Bloom 

Beth & Allan Bloomquist 

John & Barbara Boatwright 

Jane Bradstreet 

Frederick & Rebecca Briccetti 

Carolyn & Chris Bullock 

Emilie & Tom Burack 

James & Gwynne Burkhardt 

John & Catherine Caouette 

Byron & Louise Carr 

James & Katherine Carr 

Nancy Jo Chabot & Parker Potter 

Steven M. Chamberlin 

Sally W. & George W. Chase 

Lynn Clark & Ruby Fogg 

Tammy, Ken, & Andrew Clay 

Frederick & Georgette Comstock 

Tom & Mary Congoran 

Jeffery & Beth Dalzell 

Bruce & Patricia Dawson 

Janet & George DeVito, Jr. 

Richard & Susan Drescher 

Craig & Linda Dunning 

Carol S. Duston 

Natalie Duval & Charles Spalding 

Peter & Kathryn Dwyer 

Stephen Eckberg & Laura Marron 

Robert & Ingeborg Eddy 

Eitreim Family 

Bruce & Gail Ellsworth 

Doug & Becky Ewing and family 

David & Lori Feller 

Tom & Nancy Fellows 

Alden & Bill Finney 

Barbara & Michael Foley 

Dianne & Frank Foti 

John & Mary French 

Bruce & Audrey Gardner 

Cindy Glass, Eric Sideleau & Storm Sideleau 

Dr. Ricardo & Cathy Gonzalez 

Brad & Carol Goodine 

Carl & Glenna Goodman 

Ian M. Grant 

Judith & Richard Hampe 

Bud & Marilyn Hancock 

Herbert & Coralie Hansen 

Hardenbergh Family 

John & Martha Hastings 

Charles & Sara Head 

Gail & George Heil 

Richard & Shirley Hesse 

Sarah Dangelas-Hofe & Chisholm Hofe 

Donald & Joanne Houston 

Christine & Garrett Hoyt 

Betsy Janeway 

Deborah & Bill Jasak 

Tom & Bev Johnson 

Cleveland Kapala & Lucia  P. Kittredge 

Anya & Josh Kattef 

Roger and Carolyn Keilig 

Richard, Karen, & Anna Kennedy 

Ruth Kimball & Ernie Foote 

Heidi & Mark Knipe 

Charles & Joanne Knox 

Robert & Wendy Koch 

John & Elisabeth Krantz 

Thomas & Janet Krzyzaniak 

Don & Mona Lane 

George & Roberta Langwasser 

Mary Leadbeater & Michael Strack 

Tim & Stephanie Lesko 

Robert S. & Jane Lewellen 

Diana & Peter Lighthall 

Richard & Layla Lord 

David & Henrietta Luneau 

Arlan S. & Mary Lou MacKnight 

Marc & Kimberly Houston Martel 

Sandra W. Martin & Albert H. Menns 



Pam McDonald & Chris Closs 

George & Marilyn McKeage 

Martha McNeil & Daniel Coen 

Nancy & Norman Miner 

Derk & Heather Mitchell 

Kathy & Will Mitchell 

John & Peggy Mlcuch 

Debbie & Bill Monroe 

Dan, Laura & Brian Morgan 

James & Jennifer Mullins 

Mr. & Mrs. Richard Murphy 

Rob & Susan Nadeau 

Barry & Ruth Needleman 

Eric & Aviva Nestler 

Richard A. & Sally T. Newcomb 

Marilyn & Larry Patz 

Suellen & Chris Peluso 

Harold W. & Sylvia L. Perkins 

Deborah & Gregory Peters 

Don Pfundstein & Roberta Brunelle 

Don & Gail Piatt 

Nick & Astrid Pishon 

Ruth & Tom Pratt 

Terry & Brenda Quinn 

Jody & Robin Reed 

Donald & Mildred Rice 

Gary & Katrina Richardson 

Edwin & Ruth Ricker 

Cathy Rothwell 

Marshall & Rachel Rowe 

Renate & Joe Salamone 

Robert E. & Marjorie Salathe 

Elissa Barr & David Salzberg 

Paul & Beverley Sanborn 

Larry & Lois Scammon 

Carol & Jeff Schapira 

Ruth & Lincoln Shedd 

Lisa Sheiman & Jonathan Schwartz 

Jim & Iris Sindelar 

Scott Smith & Patti Cass Smith 

Andrew Spahr & Donna Dunlop 

Ted & Ann Spurr 

Bill & Judy Stone 

Ted & Eileen Story 

Jeff & Dijit Taylor 

Chris & Heather Tessier 

Dr. & Mrs. Greg Thesing 

Stephen D. & Sue A. Thomas 

Beverly & William Trench 

Conrad & Barbara Trulson 

Cynthia Tykot 

Marjorie Upham 

Vallari Family 

Martha Verville & John Sheehy 

Jeanna Walsh & Ken Rosso 

Dr. R.King Warburton & Dr. Kathryn Lemmon 

Frank Weeks & Elizabeth Merriam 

Dr. Pamela Weitzel & James Zeppieri 

Melanie Wheat 

Erik & Chris Anne Wheeler 

Ken & Mary Wilkens 

Ben & Lucy Wilson 

Peter H. & Sally Winship 

Yianakopolos Family 
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Harry V. Meinzer, Jr. 
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Suzanne Meyer 
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Thelma P. Mitchell 
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